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September 11, 2014 

(5:00 P.M.)
Minutes of Council Member Bill Gulliford Sale Tax meeting of September 9, 2014 
Topics:  Use of sale tax as a means of funding the Police & Fire Pension Fund unfunded liability
Location:  Conference Room A 4th Floor, 117 West Duval St., City Hall, Jacksonville, FL
City Attendees: Council Members Bill Gulliford, Greg Anderson, Jim Love, Lori Boyer, John Crescimbeni, Matt Schellenberg, President Clay Yarborough, Kirk Sherman (Council Auditor), Darrel Chatmon (Office, General Counsel), Peggy Sidman (Office, General Counsel), Stephen Durden (Office, General Counsel), Kyle Billy (Council Auditor Office), Teresa Eichner (Mayor’s Office), and Stan Johnson 
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Meeting convened: 10:05 a.m.
Council Member Gulliford opened the meeting and introductions were made.  Stephen Durden discussed using a sales tax as an option for funding the unfunded liability.  He explained that one option was the Infrastructure Sales Tax, which we already have in the form of the Better Jacksonville Plan (BJP). He further explained that the City has a half cent on the BJP and presumably we can increase a half cent with the affirmative vote of City Council to place it on the ballot; followed by an affirmative vote of the citizens via referendum.  The funding would need to be used for capital expenditures. Additionally, the tax must be a ½ or whole penny increase. Council Member Anderson questioned whether the sales tax could be instituted in increments less than a ½ percent. Stephen Durden said he would verify the information and report back to the group. Also, Council Member Anderson voiced concern with the definition of capital expenditures. 
Stephen Durden answered to the following questions:  (1) Can the City take revenue from the new tax and payoff old bonds? He stated that the Attorney General has said no.  (2) Can the current Council bind future Councils in budgetary matters? He stated no. He informed the group that sales taxes are all pursuant to state statute, general law. The State cannot by special law change a sales tax or any tax by local law. As it relates to current Councils binding future Councils, Council Member Shellenberg questioned the legality of the Police and Fire Pension Fund pension agreement. 

Council Member Crescimbeni voiced doubt that selling the sales tax/capital improvement idea to the voters would be successful. He suggested contacting the Duval Delegation and other counties that are in our same situation in an attempt to garner support for an additional local option sales tax that would be devoted strictly for pension payoff. One foreseeable problem with the initiative is that it would not be on the ballot until 2016.
Stephen Durden discussed the Fire and Rescue Sale Tax, explaining that for every $1.00 in sales tax that is collected you must reduce property taxes by a similar amount, which would not make this a via method. He discussed the Transportation Sales Tax, explaining that the bulk of the funds must go to the Jacksonville Transportation Authority (JTA) to be used for transportation purposes. The group discussed possible offsets that may allow the City to receive a greater percentage of the Transportation Sales Tax and which would allow it to be used for non-transportation purposes. 

The group discussed the possibility of placing an additional half cent on top of the current half cent for BJP, questioning whether you could double bond a tax. Stephen Durden stated that the Attorney General has opined that you are not allowed two (2), half penny sales taxes. You must apply to have the first half cent amended and create a new one (1) penny sales tax for the same purpose. He stated that he was not sure whether the one (1) penny could be used to payoff the BJP bonds.
Council Member Crescimbeni discussed the timing of placing an item on the ballot. Council Member Anderson questioned the validity of the Police and Fire Pension Fund pension agreement when considering that current councils cannot bind a future council in budgetary matters. 

The group suggested that Council Member Shellenberg broach the topic of funding unfunded liability with the Florida Association of Counties. In hope of obtaining information from other counties that have non-FRS pensions, and are facing similar difficulty, to see what solutions they are considering or may have found.   

Stephen Durden suggested that there may be a possibility of obtaining a consolidated government sales tax and stated he would research the idea. Council Member Gulliford voiced doubt as to whether the consolidated government sales tax could be approved for a specific purpose i.e. to reduce the unfunded liability; but would look forward to hearing Stephen Durden findings. The meeting was adjourned. 

Meeting adjourned: 11:00 a.m.      
Minutes:  Stan Johnson
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